TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

April 26th, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds

Others Present:

Dave Cota

John McCatherin





Nadine MacLeod
Karl Strand




Tom Butler

Jeff Jacques




Deb Bowker

Leah Ross




Spencer Lee

David Halrich





Scott Townsend
Nancy Holliday





Tim Gerencer
Josh Tarsus
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance 
Payroll warrants #12 and #14 in the amounts of $25,799.68 and $27,329.78, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants #13 and #15 in the amounts of $63,731.14 and $63,672.27, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the April 12, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Jay Reynolds made a motion to elect Bob Luce as chairman and John Beaupre as vice chairman.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

The annual Municipal Official Appointments were reviewed.    Dave Cota provided a list of the appointments and re-appointments, with an addition of Kelly Stoutameyer as an appointee for the Recreation Committee, replacing Kathy Wilson for a one-year term.    Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the slate as presented.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

Dave Cota discussed the purchase of a Polaris Ranger ATV for the ATV Club, using matching funds.   John McCatherin was in attendance to discuss this purchase.   The machine would be a work machine, costing $15,186.05.    The request is for the Town to purchase it from Town meeting approved Recreation Endowment funds and the ATV Club will reimburse the Town their 50% required match ($7,593.02).  John added that a club member has been volunteering his machine for the last ten years.  There may be some opportunities for the Police Department to make use of the machine from time to time, as well.  The Selectmen unanimously approved this purchase.
Dave Cota presented the results of the bidding process for the proposed Airport Taxi Lane Project.   The low bid was Fenwick Construction at $381,278, out of 5 bids.   However, there was an error made by Fenwick Construction, which resulted in a particularly low bid.   The Town’s Airport Engineering firm reviewed this unfortunate error with Fenwick, and they therefore rescinded their bid.   The next lowest bid was from Jordan Excavation at $480,880.     It was necessary to get bids in order to apply for a FAA Construction Grant.     With the bids in hand, the application can go in on May 1st.    The funding for the project was approved by the Town at the annual Town meeting. However, final acceptance of a grant and use of these funds for the construction project will need to be approved by the Town voters. The total cost for the project including engineering services is expected to be approximately $630,000.   The FAA will fund 100% of the first $530,000, and the State and Town will be required to provide the remaining funding. If the Town votes to approve the project, the project may or may not happen this year, but a construction contract may be approved and prices are to be held, in the event the project doesn’t happen until 2022.   88% of the voters approved funding for the Airport Reserve for funding this project at the April 14th Town Meeting (referendum).    Dave believes that an article could be added to the upcoming School Budget Town meeting to ask the Town to accept the FAA Grant and provide final approval for the project.  
Dave Cota reported that the Selectmen will need to plan a date for a Town Meeting to approve the School Budget and potentially some other warrant articles.     June 2 or June 9 are being considered, and Dave will check with the School Superintendent to see if either works for the School Board. The Selectmen recommended June 2nd for the meeting if possible.  In addition to approval for the Airport Taxi Lane Project,  Dave asked the Board if they are interested in adding four other articles to the warrant for that meeting to include: a  new Town website (up to $7,000 from Town Surplus), funding a portion of the new Airport AWOS frequency ($3,450 from Town Surplus), funding for expanded digital mapping of area trails for EMS (up to $5,000 from Town Surplus),  and funding for a new Communication Center console radio for the Police Department’s dispatcher.   He noted that the Town received reimbursement for the training of an officer from another town, which was $32,000 that, if approved could be used to purchase the console radio system. 
Dave Cota discussed the proposed changes needed to the covenants in the Town’s deed to the Public Lot.   The lot came with some significant deed restrictions, and in the last five years, the Town has worked with legislators to approve some changes, namely to allow the Town to lease two acres to the Outdoor Adaptive Education Center and to allow for camping in vehicles on the lot.   Dave provided a copy of the deed restrictions for review.    In 2000, the Town purchased 1203 acres, which is the “State Lot”, so the Town owns over 2,000 acres.    Dave reviewed the covenants briefly, but wanted to bring this to everyone’s attention, in light of the proposal that is being made by Sugarloaf this evening.   Where the facility has been being leased to a for-profit entity for over 30 years, the Town would like to get this matter cleaned up in the covenants.  
Karl Strand and Tom Butler, of Sugarloaf, were in attendance for the purpose of proposing substantial new infrastructure improvements at the Outdoor Center.   They provided a slide-show presentation to illustrate their proposal.    They are proposing several projects, including a Snowmaking 2.5k Nordic Ski Loop, a roof over the ice-skating rink, lighted snowshoe trail and a two-acre tubing park.   There is also a planned renovation for the Bull Moose Café.   They also want to make the facility a year-round attraction.    Karl and Tom provided an overview of each proposed improvement.   Sugarloaf is happy to work with the Town and get feedback/input.   The total estimated project is $2,601,883, with Sugarloaf looking to pay $998,000.  They would seek the Town to invest the difference, as well as an amended lease.   In terms of timeline, Sugarloaf would like to put the roof on the skating rink and develop the snowshoe experience this year, with the balance being done in 2022.  The goal is to provide another experience for folks after 4pm and also for those who do not ski.  Following the presentation, Karl took several questions/comments from meeting attendees.    Bob Luce stated that, where the Selectmen are just now hearing about the proposed projects, the next steps would be to involve the community to work through the process and allow everyone to have a voice.    Bob said that the biggest concern is the impact that the proposed tubing park would have on the mountain bike trails.  He said the opportunity to have the race loop provided with snowmaking would be a huge benefit to accommodate early season races, some of which were lost due to lack of snow coverage.   He also sees the benefit in holding outdoor event opportunities that might come from a roof being installed over the ice-skating rink and a result this investment.  But the Selectmen will involve more people in the process to develop the plan further.   Lloyd Cuttler added that 25-30 years ago, when there was a proposal to harvest wood on the Town lot, there was a great deal of concern, but over the years, with careful forest management of the lot and the associated income it’s been a win-win.   He feels this is something to consider and plan in a similar manner.    
Informational:

Annual Clean-up Days will be May 3-8.   Al Sleight is the contact for any/all volunteers:  849-5333.

The Town’s Forestry Committee will be meeting on April 28th at 3pm at the Town Office.

A legislative bill (LD 1568) is now before the Legislature for changes to the 1980 Indian Land Claim Act, which is much the same proposed changes that were identified in a bill last August (but did not get voted on before the Legislature adjourned).   There may be significant impact to the Town as the Penobscot Indian Nation owns 24,000 acres of land in CV. The proposed Legislation would allow the Maine tribes to convert their fee land to trust land without a vote of the Town.   This could potentially have a lot of implications that could leave the Town out of any input.  There’s language in the bill that would eliminate Town oversite of the Town’s land use ordinances and would provide for a “payment in lieu of property taxes. 

Dave is working with Lloyd and an attorney to stay on top of this proposed legislation.    Lloyd added that the Claims Act goes back to 1980, which involved a great deal of negotiation.  There was a provision put in the agreement to protect the Town’s interest, that if the land was put into federal trust, it needed to go before the Town and the State.  This bill would negate that provision.   It’s quite complicated, but the Town had that one right in the provision, so there’s a real concern if the land were to be put into trust. 
A request has been made to the PIN Land Committee for Use Permits for trail corridors and public use of the Carriage Road for this year, but there has not been a response to date.   

Next meeting:  May 10th.  

Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
